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 Minutes of Annual General Meeting

21 June 2014
Held at Parochial Rooms, Cheam from 2.15 pm.

Mike Gunn (President) was in the Chair.

An attendance list was available for people to sign before the meeting. It read as follows:

Nominated Members entitled to vote:

Ashtead: Dan Rosen, Bertie Barlow (also proxy for Richard Jones and Adrian Waldock) 
Dorking: Peter Lawrence, Brian Skinner 
Guildford: Mike Adams
Kingston: Nick Grey 
Redhill: Roger Barnett

Richmond: Richard Thursby
South Norwood: Martin Cath (also proxy for Simon Lea), Ken Chamberlain, David Howes
Streatham and Brixton: Angus French, Richard Tillett

Surbiton: Paul Durrant, Paul Shepherd (also proxy David Morant)
Wallington: Derek Coleman, Owen Phillips 

Wimbledon: John Wilcox
Attendee entitled to a casting vote: Mike Gunn (Chairman)
Attendees not entitled to vote: Daniel Young (Wallington), David Sedgwick
 In memoriam
Respects were paid to Brian Jones (South Norwood and Mushrooms), Dr James Boschler (South Norwood), Branko Grisogono (Surbiton), Chris Carr (Ashtead) and Chris Baker (Streatham).
1. Apologies for absence

Paul Dunican, Trevor Jones, David Hodgson, Daniel Gliddon, Paul Barasi, Russell Granat, Tom Herman and Julian Way  
2.  Approve the Minutes

The Minutes of last year’s AGM, the Minutes of the Annual Finance Meeting, and the Minutes of the League Composition Meeting were all approved.

3. Matters Arising

    None

4. Questions about Directors’ Reports

Details of the written reports, excluding the President, were distributed prior to the meeting.

President: None

Deputy President: None

Administrative Director: 
David Sedgwick advised that he thought that the existing trophies should be photographed. This would be useful if any were lost or stolen as had happened with Centenary Trophy. It was confirmed that all of the existing trophies that had been returned would be photographed before the end of the meeting. Arrangements will be made to photograph the remaining trophies. He also recommended that obsolete trophies could be reallocated to other competitions. The engraving on the trophy should identify when the change occurred. 
Owen Phillips suggested that one of the obsolete trophies could be reallocated, for instance, as an award for the best performing player. David Sedgwick thought it would be more appropriate to provide for example a medal for that type of award as it could be kept permanently by the player.
Martin Cath mentioned that, as there has been no adult Surrey Chess Congress this year, the John Hawson Trophy has not been awarded.  In any case around 50 veteran players used to take part in the SCC but in recent years it has been down to a handful. It would be better in his view to award the trophy to the best performing, over the age of 60, player, in SCCA competitions. This would probably involve the clubs identifying those club members over that age. There would also need to be a minimum number of games played to qualify. It was agreed that the Board will determine how best to progress this matter.

Inter-Club Tournaments Director: No questions but David Howes drew attention to the new FIDE Laws of Chess which are due to take effect from 1 July. Clubs will need to make their members aware of the changes. The Board will review the matter at their next meeting. Specific changes will be discussed later in the meeting under Any Other Business.
Non-Executive Directors: None.

5. Treasurer’s Report.

Copies of the Accounts for the year ending 30 April 2014 were provided. Dan Rosen advised that the deficit of £150 was in line with forecast. 
Club fees are similar to last year. The rebilling of ECF charges for non-members operated smoothly, the numbers are not significant and all bar £2 has been recovered. Entry fees for the Individual Tournaments are down partly due to the effect of the ECF membership scheme.

The Directors & Officers liability insurance premium is now shown as a full year expense. A possible change in respect of county matches is to increase the board fee from £4 to £5 as it is a more convenient sum to collect. 
No major changes are planned.

Angus French enquired why county match venue costs have increased? Why were there so few

double matches when they involved lower expense? In response it was pointed out that cheaper venues, such as Dorking, had not been used as it would involve captains in a lot of extra work collecting and returning chess equipment to Ashtead where it is stored. Double matches are arranged when possible but sometimes a date for one of the teams will be changed, usually at the request of the opposing captain, resulting in two single matches instead.

The Accounts were approved nem.com. 
6. Questions about Officers’ Reports
(a)ECF Delegate: 

The ECF has abandoned the idea of splitting itself into a charity part and a professional part. It has, however, created The Chess Trust, a charitable organisation, to provide a tax-efficient vehicle for investing in English chess. It’s intended to transfer the ECF’s investment funds into The Chess Trust but this will require approval from ECF Council.

Why are the ECF Board Minutes no longer published on the website? Angus French has raised the issue with Phil Ehr and offered to assist.  The ECF aim to get up to date with the Minutes.
 (b) SCCU Representative:  The issue of problems with the ECF insurance scheme will be raised  

       at the SCCU AGM which Mike Gunn and Angus French will attend on behalf of the SCCA.  

(c) Company Secretary: No report and no questions.

(d) County Team Captains

(i) Open:  No questions about the report. Owen Phillips indicated he was standing down as 
Open team captain. He thanked the County and Squad for the opportunity to have been Surrey Open Captain and he was thanked for being the SCCA’s most successful Open team captain 
in the history of the Association. Owen noted that Julien Shepley was interested in becoming the New Open Team Captain.
(ii) U180: No questions but the team and captain were congratulated on their success in reaching  

      the semi-finals. Julien Shepley has advised that he will not continue as U180 captain next 
      season as it is expected his grade in July will exceed 180. Nick Grey indicated he was willing 

      to stand for the U180 captain position.
(iii) U160: No questions 
(iv) U140: No questions

(v) U120: No questions

(vi) U100: No questions. However it was mentioned that Daniel Gliddon has completed all the 
       requirements to qualify as a FIDE Arbiter and is likely to be appointed soon.

On a general point attention was drawn to the fact that during the season, in respect of all  

teams, Surrey did not default a single match. 
(e) Junior Team Managers: No questions but the report from Neill Cooper identified how much matters have improved with Surrey junior chess for which all the junior managers were congratulated. Owen Phillips noted that Surrey Junior Chess did indeed look very healthy, not just based on the large number of entries from Juniors in its tournaments, but also as was reflected by 6 SCCA Juniors currently playing for England in the European School’s Championships in Greece. He noted that Alex Golding was even in a position to challenge for a medal. And of course Akshaya Kalaiyalahan had recently been selected for the Women’s Olympiad Team.
(f) Individual Tournaments Secretary: The reduction in those taking part this year may not be 
     significant when it is borne in mind that numbers for the past 2 years have been unusually 
     high. It was also noted that individual tournament entries might be down partly due to a clash 

     with a summer European tournament. The use of shared venues and advertising the fact that 
     players can utilise other venues  may help increase the numbers next year. Also players may 
     be more willing to enter if it is made clear that they can rearrange dates if any are not 
     convenient. Would it help if the competitions not involving players with an ELO grading 
     above 2200 were FIDE rated? Previous entrants to the competitions could be asked whether 
     this would encourage them to enter. They would however have to have ECF Gold 
     membership.
(g) Correspondence Chess Secretary: Roger Barnett advised that he had not been able to continue in the post as correspondence chess is now online but he thanked Richard Tillett for agreeing to replace him. Richard Tillett thanked Roger for his work in running the team. There were no questions about Richard’s report.

(h) Grading Officer: There was no written report but Mike Gunn advised that he would welcome 
      someone taking on this role. The Results System has made the job a lot easier particularly as 
      any errors get picked up quickly. He mentioned that internal club competitions can now be 
      graded at no additional cost due to the ECF membership scheme.  

(i) Webmasters: No questions 
(j) Curator of Equipment: Mike Hollington has advised that he will not continue in this role. 
    Ashtead Chess Club is trying to find a replacement from their membership. 
(k) Curator of Trophies: No written report but Martin Cath mentioned that the Centenary Trophy 
      had been lost or stolen. It was a unique trophy made by Bill Waterton commemorating the 
     centenary of Kingston Chess Club. He appreciated the Board purchasing a new Centenary 
     Trophy quickly and having all the past winners engraved.  A well-made box has been 
     provided for the Surrey Trophy.
(l) Chairman of the Chess Disputes Committee: No questions.
7. Surrey Chess Congress
A written report had been issued.  Mike Adams commented that there had again been a very successful junior congress and also a rapidplay event. He explained why it had not been financially viable to run an adult standard play congress citing competition from the e2e4 events at Sunningdale and the cost of the Nonsuch venue.  
Once a congress has been cancelled it is difficult to reinstate it. However they wish to continue the junior and rapidplay events on Easter Monday next year.

The main problem is competition from other congresses. If one or more of those other congresses cease then the opportunity may arise to reinstate the main congresss.

The SCCA is the sole member of the SCC.

The SCC has 30 chess sets and boards, separately stored from those of the SCCA, which could be made available for SCCA matches and competitions.

8. Election of Directors.

The current Directors (listed below) were all willing to stand for re-election and following a proposal from Bertie Barlow seconded by Derek Coleman were elected nem.com. 
President – Mike Gunn 
Deputy President – Mike Adams

Administrative Director - Peter Lawrence





Treasurer – Daniel Rosen 






Inter-Club Tournaments Director – David Howes
Non-Executive Directors – Paul Shepherd and Richard Thursby
9. Election of Independent Examiner

A motion supporting the reappointment of Richard Jones was passed nem.com.

10. The Presentation of Trophies.

Results for the 2013/2014 season

Surrey Trophy - Redhill 1 

Beaumont Cup – Kingston 1 

Ellam Trophy –   Ashtead 2
Centenary Trophy – Redhill 3
Minor Trophy – Ashtead 3
Fred Manning – Dorking

Alexander Cup – Redhill

Lauder Trophy – Streatham
David Howes announced the winners of each competition and the trophies were presented by Mike Gunn, apart from the Beaumont Cup and Alexander Cup which had not been returned.  Photographs of the trophy recipients were taken and will appear on the SCCA website. 
11. Discussion of Appointed Positions.

These are appointed by the Board.  The current holders are shown below apart from those who have already indicated they do not wish to continue.

Company Secretary - Richard Jones

County Match Secretary – Peter Lawrence
Curator of Equipment – Vacant 

Curator of Trophies – Martin Cath

County Captain (Open) – Vacant
Captain (u180) - Vacant 

Captain (u160) – Trevor Jones
Captain (u140) - David Howes

Captain (u120) – Daniel Gliddon
Captain (u100) – Daniel Gliddon
Inter-Club Tournaments Administrator - Brian Skinner

Individual Tournaments Secretary – Tom Herman
Correspondence Secretary – Richard Tillett
Grading Officer – Mike Gunn
ECF Council delegate – Angus French. It was agreed that there was no conflict of interest in him being a Non-Executive Director of the ECF and also the ECF Council delegate. 
SCCU Executive delegate– Mike Gunn
SCCU Council delegate – Angus French 

Webmasters - Peter Lawrence (Editorial) and Brian Skinner (Technical)

Junior Managers – Neill Cooper; Angus James; Christine Golding; Thomas Briggs; Kim Darby; Brigitte King and Dale Taylor.
Adjudicators – S H Berry (FM), R G Granat, A J Ledger (IM), D J Ledger (FM)
Chess Disputes Committee -  Paul Shepherd(Surbiton) (Chairman); Richard Thursby (Richmond); Richard Tillett (Streatham); John Foley (Kingston); Nick Grey (Kingston); Susan Lalic (Ashtead & Wallington); Geoff Marchant (Wallington); Peter Rhodes (South Norwood); David Sedgwick, Kevin Thurlow (Redhill); Angus French (Streatham). Russell Granat (Wimbledon); John Foley (Kingston).
12. Proposal by the Board for it to have the power to exclude players
The Board proposed a new Bye Law 2.10 to provide it with the power to exclude a player from SCCA competitions similar to that which it already has under Article 34 to exclude members. Paul Shepherd provided a high level summary of why the Board considered this change is necessary.

There is no satisfactory process at present for the Board to exclude a player although last year when the need to do so arose they did manage to achieve a fair result. However they believed the proposed change would provide a cleaner way to deal with such situations. They had not provided a great deal of detail about the process as this would enable the Board to use its discretion and best judgment to manage such situations appropriately. Essentially they were asking the meeting to trust the Board.

The proposal was seconded by Dan Rosen.

David Sedgwick spoke in support of the proposal. When the constitution was originally drawn up it was considered impractical to require all players taking part in SCCA competitions to be members of the SCCA. The need for the Board to be able to exclude players had been overlooked and the proposal would address that anomaly.

Nick Grey also supported the proposal. He pointed at that if the Board did have to exclude a player should they not also advise other Leagues and Associations. Dan Rosen replied that it was very difficult to say what the Board would do in such a situation. It would consider the matter very carefully, get advice and ensure the process was discreet.

Angus French thought that there should an appeal provision. Sometime a Board does make a mistake. It would also be a useful process to have gone through in the event of a legal challenge.  
He also thought that the wording of 2.10.2 should be amended so that the Board “consider” rather than “exclude” a player. In response Paul Shepherd said they intended to “exclude” and did not wish to change the wording.

Richard Tillett enquired when the exclusion would take effect. He was advised the exclusion would not take effect until after the process in 2.10.3 had been completed.

David Sedgwick expressed the view that in his opinion non-members should not be in a better position than members with regard to being excluded and the proposal would address that situation. He also mentioned that the FIDE and ECF will be providing guidance with regard to computer cheating and it may be helpful to review the matter next year.

Ken Chamberlain enquired about the length of the sanction. Lifetime or specified period? Dan Rosen replied that in his view it was almost inconceivable that there would be a lifetime exclusion and that had the new Bye Law been in place a year ago, the player concerned would have been excluded for one year. The duration of any exclusion would have to be left to the discretion of the Board. However it was also mentioned that there could be situations where a decision needed to be made quickly.

The motion was passed with 18 votes for and 2 against.

13. Proposal by the Board to introduce a limit on the penalty for board order infringements
Speaking on behalf of the Board Dan Rosen advised that the existing requirement is for players to be in descending order of playing strength. The intention of the proposal was to avoid the situation where if only one player is played out of order there could be multiple players incurring multiple penalties. If there was only 1 board infringement the aim was to ensure that whether a stronger player was too low or a weaker player too high the same penalty would apply.

The proposal was seconded by Paul Shepherd.

In response to a question it was pointed out that the 10 point rule was not relevant to the proposal. There had always been a requirement to put players in order of playing strength.

The proposal was passed nem.com. 

14. Proposal by the Board to clarify the penalties for ineligible players including defaults
Paul Shepherd spoke in support of the proposal. The Board consider that there is a need to address the matter of how to deal with penalties for ineligible players, especially where defaults are involved. There is an issue as to how to manage the situation where defaulted boards high up in a team do not have the defaulting players identified. This has been tackled by explicitly changing the rule so that unnamed players in such circumstances are deemed ineligible. In particular the Board do not think a side that defaults a game, even with an eligible player not showing up, should profit from that board regardless of whether the opposition player is ineligible.
David Sedgwick pointed out that a player who defaulted could still be ineligible even on a lower board.

Angus French thought that under 3.2.5.1 (c) a point should be deducted from both teams as this may affect the position of other teams in the league table. However this point was not generally supported. 

Nick Grey enquired whether a player who arrived too late for the match would be defaulted. The answer is yes but there would be no additional penalty points. 

Brian Skinner advised that the name of players who default should be provided in the Comments section of the result sheet otherwise the game would be graded.
The vote was passed with 19 in favour and 3 abstentions. 

15. Proposal by the Board to introduce a rule concerning sealed moves to address the   

      situation where the opponent of the sealant is unable to produce the sealed move at the     

      resumption of play.

Speaking on behalf of the Board, David Howes explained that there is no Bye Law that covered the situation where the player holding the sealed move is unable to produce it on the resumption of play. Some other Leagues do have a rule stating that the relevant player who is unable to produce the sealed move shall lose the game.
Roger Barnett said that he thought that there should be a requirement in the wording so that in order for a player to be given a win he must have mating material. This was agreed and a suitable amendment to the wording will be introduced.

The proposal was passed nem.com.  
16.  Any Other Business
1. Mike Adams raised the matter of Bye law 3.2.1. Does the wording really mean that a player

is restricted to 2 clubs in the Main League. If it does mean that then what are the grounds

for the limit? Why could the limit not be say 3 clubs or even allow multiple clubs?  It was agreed

that the Board will look at the wording in time for the AGM next year.

2. ECF Counties Championships Draw.  The previous informal approach of keeping teams from the same Union apart until the Final where possible was dropped this year. As a result several Semi Finals featured teams from the same Union. 
 

Nottinghamshire intend to propose an amendment to the Rules to the effect that the first two nominees of each Union be kept apart until the Final, rather than until the Semi Final as at present. There were mixed views about this proposal and although no vote was taken the majority appeared to favour retaining the current approach.  

3. David Sedgwick raised several issues concerning the new FIDE Laws of Chess. Alex 

Holowczak, ECF Director of Home Chess, is currently preparing proposals on this subject, 

involving the extent of acceptable derogations from the FIDE Laws of Chess coming into force 

on 1st July 2014.
a) Rule 11.3 will exclude the mobile phones from the playing area irrespective of whether they 

    are turned on or off. The penalty will be loss of the game but Leagues and Unions may apply a 

    lesser penalty. The meeting took the view the new rule is completely impractical for SCCA 

    competitions. Dan Rosen advised that the existing Bye Law 2.8 allows a mobile phone to be 
    held in the playing area and it was agreed that this provision should continue. The rule will be 

    reviewed at the League Composition meeting in August

b) If a mobile phone sounds in the playing area it must result in loss of the game otherwise it will 

    not be graded. This, if supported, will not come into effect until next year. It will not make any 

    difference to SCCA Competitions but it may affect other organisations such as the SCCU and 

    London League

c) It is proposed that games potentially subject to adjudication would not be eligible for ECF 

    grading.  Of the 900 SCCA results sheets submitted last season 700 have specified the type of 
    finish. The split is adjudication 37%, adjournment 19% and quickplay 44%. The option of just 
    not grading the games with adjudication as a finish would go against the principle that all 
    games in a competition must be graded. This proposal has not yet reached ECF Board level 
    but it was agreed it should be opposed.
d) There are useful documents about the new FIDE Laws of Chess on the Chess Arbiters 

     website, 
4. Paul Durrant drew attention to the new rule where if a players adjusts his opponents pieces 

    when it is his turn to move, he shall lose the game. Paul supported this change but David 

    Sedgwick mentioned that it is sometimes necessary to adjust a piece if it is badly misplaced.

5. John Wilcox enquired about the situation where the audio feature of a digital clock had not 

    been turned off and sounded during a game. In response it was pointed out the home venue 

    club was responsible for ensuring that the audio feature is turned off.
The meeting closed at 5.45 pm. 
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